

November 2020

**Bargaining for the Common Good
Institute for Policy Studies
United for Respect**



Billionaire Wealth vs. Community Health: Protecting Essential Workers from Pandemic Profiteers



Billionaire Wealth vs. Community Health: *Protecting Essential Workers from Pandemic Profiteers*

November 2020

This report was produced by Bargaining for the Common Good, the Institute for Policy Studies, and United for Respect.

Published in partnership with **Action Center on Race and the Economy, Americans for Financial Reform, Jobs with Justice, New York Communities for Change, Step Up Louisiana, and Working Washington**

Lead Researchers: **Bianca Agustin**, United for Respect, **Chuck Collins**, Institute for Policy Studies, **Jonathan Heller**, United for Respect, **Sara Myklebust**, Bargaining for the Common Good, **Omar Ocampo**, Institute for Policy Studies

Acknowledgements: The authors wish to thank Olivia Alperstein, Sarah Anderson, Bob Keener.

Cover and Editorial Assistance: Sophia Paslaski

The **Institute for Policy Studies** (www.ips-dc.org) is a multi-issue research center that has been conducting path-breaking research on inequality for more than 20 years. The **IPS Program on Inequality and the Common Good** (www.inequality.org) was founded in 2006 to draw attention to the growing dangers of concentrated wealth and power, and to advocate policies and practices to reverse extreme inequalities in income, wealth, and opportunity. Subscribe to our weekly newsletter at Inequality.org or follow us on Twitter and Facebook at [@inequalityorg](https://www.facebook.com/inequalityorg).

Institute for Policy Studies

1301 Connecticut Ave NW, Suite 600, Washington, DC 20036

© 2020 Institute for Policy Studies

CONTENTS

Key Findings & Recommendations.....4

Billionaire Wealth Increasing During Pandemic.....9

Rising Infections, Hospitalizations and Essential Workers at Risk.....10

Delinquent Dozen.....11

- 1. Walmart
- 2. Amazon
- 3. Instacart
- 4. Tyson Foods
- 5. Target
- 6. Dollar Tree and Dollar Store (BlackRock)

Private Equity Owners

- 7. Leonard Green Partners (Prospect Medical)
- 8. Blackstone (Team Health)
- 9. Kohlberg, Kravis Roberts & Co (Envision Health)
- 10. Cerberus Capital (Albertsons, Safeway, and Steward Health)
- 11. BC Partners (PetSmart)
- 12. CVC Capital Partners (PetCo)

Recommendations.....23

Notes on Methodology and Notes.....27

Key Findings & Recommendations

As the country heads into another wave of Covid-19 infections, billionaires and corporations are raking in billions in wealth and profits. These billionaires, with their surging wealth, should do more to protect their essential workers going into this winter of pain.

As of November 17, 2020, the wealth of 647 U.S. billionaires has increased almost \$960 billion since mid-March, the beginning of the pandemic, approaching \$1 trillion in wealth increases. Since March, there are 33 new billionaires in the U.S.

The Delinquent Dozen: The report identifies a dozen companies that have seen their fortunes increase but continue to provide inadequate protection for their workers. These companies are emblematic of the corporate greed that has grown rampant over the last 40 years. These include: Walmart, Amazon, Instacart, Tyson Foods, Target, and Dollar Stores, owned partially by investment giant BlackRock. This report found that:

- Ten billionaires --the principal owners of seven of the Delinquent Dozen corporations – have a combined wealth of \$433 billion and have seen their wealth increase \$127 billion since the beginning of the pandemic, in mid-March, a 42 percent increase. These ten are Jeff Bezos (Amazon), Alice, Rob and Jim Walton (Walmart), Apoorva Mehta (Instacart), John Tyson (Tyson Foods), Steve Schwarzman (Blackstone), Henry Kravis and George Roberts (KKR), and Steve Feinberg (Cerberus).
- John H. Tyson, the billionaire owner of **Tyson Foods**, has seen his personal wealth increase over \$600 million since the beginning of the pandemic as an estimated 11,000 Tyson workers have been infected with COVID-19.
- The wealth of **Amazon's** Jeff Bezos has increased over \$70 billion since mid-March while an estimated 20,000 Amazon workers have been infected with COVID-19.
- Three owners of **Walmart** –Rob, Jim and Alice Walton –have seen their combined personal wealth increase over \$48.2 billion since the beginning of the pandemic, about 30 percent increase. Their total combined wealth is now over \$211 billion. In 2018, Walmart's CEO Doug McMillon made

1,118 times the pay of Walmart's median worker. Yet Walmart refuses to provide hazard pay to its workers.

- **Instacart's** profits have surged during the pandemic thanks to its essential workers on the frontlines of retail shopping for secluding customers. CEO founder **Apoorva Mehta** became an instant billionaire in June 2020 and his wealth is now \$1.6 billion. That will increase dramatically when Instacart goes public in early 2021, with a current valuation of \$30 billion. Yet Instacart has over-hired 300,000 new workers and failed to provide sufficient protections.
- **Target** CEO Brian Cornell is paid 821 times the median worker and has enjoyed a protected status as their competition was shut down during the pandemic as nonessential. The company enacted an already promised \$2 increase in its starting wage but also cut the pay of its Target-owned Shipt delivery workers. Target could do much more to protect its frontline employees.
- The Dollar Stores – including **Dollar General** and **Dollar Tree** (owner of Family Dollar) – have seen enormous profits during the pandemic. The investment fund giant BlackRock has a large ownership stake in both companies. Dollar Tree CEO Gary Philbin is paid 690 times his median paid worker. Dollar General CEO Todd Vasos is paid 824 times his median paid worker. Understaffed stores and skimpy security pose some of the many risks to workers during the pandemic, with an increase in assaults and even death when Dollar Store workers were attacked for asking customers to wear masks.

Also included are private equity firms Blackstone, KKR, Cerberus Capital, BC Partners, and Leonard Green Partners. The owners of these firms have seen their fortunes surge. Unfortunately for all of us, private equity has moved into health care, grocery provision and pet supply. Their business model of extreme cost cutting and debt loading in order to squeeze profits out of already profitable companies is fundamentally incompatible with the needs of protecting workers and communities during a pandemic. The report found that:

- **Leonard Green Partners** owns **Prospect Medical Holdings**, a major owner of hospitals. A number of investigations of Prospect Medical have found poor infection control and maintenance at their facilities. Workers at Prospect have been pressing for better infection protections, hazard

pay, and safer working conditions. Over the last several years, Leonard Green saddled Prospect Medical with debt while paying dividends to shareholders, drawing scrutiny from Congress.

- Private equity giant **Blackstone** owns **TeamHealth**, a company that early in the pandemic demoted a whistleblower doctor who went public about the company's lack of COVID-19 safety precautions and aggressive cost-cutting. Blackstone has saddled TeamHealth with debt and cost-cutting during the pandemic, resulting in a major downgrade of the company's bond rating. Blackstone founder and CEO Steve Schwartzman has seen his personal wealth increase \$4.1 billion since the beginning of the pandemic.
- **Cerberus Capital** owns a number of companies with frontline essential workers including **Albertsons** and **Safeway** supermarkets and owned **Steward Health Care** at the beginning of the pandemic. Steve Feinberg, the billionaire cofounder of the private equity firm, has seen his personal wealth increase roughly \$276 million since the beginning of the pandemic. In June 2020, a group of Steward Health doctors purchased a controlling stake in Steward from Cerberus. But prior to that, the private equity giant drew fire early in the pandemic by shutting down intensive care units in rural Massachusetts and failing to provide sufficient PPE equipment. Safeway markets had initial hazard pay that ended in June. Since then, COVID-19 infections have increased 161 percent in Safeway stores.
- The two biggest pet supply retailers are both owned by private equity firms. **PetSmart**, owned by the UK-based BC Partners, and **PetCo**, owned by CVC Capital Partners, benefited from the designations as essential businesses early in the pandemic, resulting in surging sales. That didn't stop PetSmart from furloughing and then permanently terminating workers across the U.S., causing them to lose health insurance and incomes. BC Capital leveraged PetSmart with debt, bought Chewy, and is now in the process of re-separating the companies to extract additional wealth. CVC Partners just announced it is looking to take PetCo public with a valuation of \$6 billion, even with worker reports of serious health and safety issues.

We are witnessing a criminal tragedy as wealthy billionaires, sequestered in protective bubbles and private jets, are dispatching essential workers into the

line of infection fire with inadequate shields and protections. Those on the front lines are disproportionately female and people of color, particularly Black workers, and nearly a quarter live in families struggling below the poverty line. Those frontline workers are the ones actually creating wealth, only to have it directed into the pockets of the billionaires.

The contrast between billionaires making no sacrifice while their essential workers make the ultimate sacrifice, risking their health, their families, and their livelihoods is both unethical and corrupt.

Recommendations

Corporations and their billionaire owners and investors have the responsibility and more than enough resources to protect and support their employees during this extraordinary time. They must commit the resources necessary to put essential workers' and their communities' health and safety first.

Corporations employing essential workers must:

- Immediately implement hazard pay of at least \$5 per hour.
- Provide substantial paid sick leave benefits for workers to stay home when ill, quarantine when exposed, and care for sick loved ones, as well as paid bereavement leave for those who have had family members die from COVID-19.
- Provide, regularly replace, and upgrade high quality personal protective equipment (PPE) at no cost to all their essential workers.
- Establish workplace health councils that to enable frontline workers to actively participate in monitoring their workplace's compliance with COVID-19 protocols, and protect their participation from retaliation.

Public policies needed to protect essential workers. When billionaire owners and CEOs fail to fulfill their responsibility during this extraordinary time, it is the duty of elected officials and Congress to step in and enact public policies to protect essential workers and their communities. We recommend:

- Establish a Presidential Commission on Essential Workers with on-the-ground, diverse worker representation.

- Pass Essential Workers' Bills of Rights developed in collaboration with workers' organizations at the local, state and federal levels.
- Legislate the creation of workplace health councils so workers can monitor and participate in the enforcement of compliance with health and safety regulations and guidance.

Policies needed to target the pandemic profiteering of millionaires, billionaires and exploitative businesses such as private equity firms, include:

- Levy an Emergency Pandemic Wealth Tax on billionaires to raise \$450 billion and fund protections for essential workers.
- Establish a Pandemic Profiteering Oversight Committee that goes beyond oversight of stimulus funds.
- Impose conditions on corporations receiving federal pandemic financial support, including the requirement to retain workers, preserve workers rights, and institute policies and procedures to protect workers from exposure to the virus.
- Pass the Stop Wall Street Looting Act (SWSLA) including elimination of the "carried interest" loophole that enables private equity and hedge fund billionaires to pay lower tax rates.

Billionaire Wealth vs. Community Health: *Protecting Essential Workers from Pandemic Profiteers*

Introduction

There are few stories more sordid than the surging wealth gains of the world's billionaire class during an unprecedented pandemic when millions have lost their lives, health, wealth and livelihoods.

A handful of billionaires and corporations have seen their wealth surge in part as a result of their monopoly status in the economy and opportunism during the pandemic. For example, Walmart, Target and Amazon benefited from their monopoly positions in the economy, with the three retailers considered "essential," because they sell groceries while their retail competitors were shut down.

Meanwhile, hundreds of thousands of essential workers employed by these companies have remained vulnerable and exposed. These frontline workers risk their lives every day to do the work that increases already obscene corporate wealth.

This report focuses on a list of bad actors: the Delinquent Dozen - corporations that should have done and can still do significantly more to protect and support their workers as their owners and executives continue to reap billions.

While we focus on a handful of corporations and their leadership, their actions are emblematic of the systemic corporate greed at the expense of workers and communities' lives and livelihoods that has become so prominent over the last four decades in the United States.

Billionaire Wealth Increasing During Pandemic

On March 18, 2020, the total wealth of U.S. billionaires was \$2.947 trillion. As of November 17, 2020, total U.S. billionaire wealth has increased \$960 billion to \$3.907 trillion.¹ The number of U.S. billionaires has increased from 614 in March to 647 today, an increase of 33.

Some wealth increases track the increase in the S&P. But some billionaires are seeing extraordinary wealth surges over the last eight months. These *pandemic profiteers* have wealth linked to companies that are well-positioned to take advantage of monopoly conditions during the pandemic to extract enormous - and unethical - wealth gains.

This month witnessed the emergence of the fifth “centibillionaire” in the world: French luxury titan Bernard Arnault joined Jeff Bezos, Bill Gates, Mark Zuckerberg, and Elon Musk in holding over \$100 billion in wealth. Two years ago, there was only one centi-billionaire, according to Bloomberg.²

Since Bloomberg’s November 10th report, Elon Musk’s wealth has dipped below \$100 billion. But the Tesla founder’s wealth has more than tripled since the beginning of the pandemic. Musk’s wealth grew from \$24.6 billion on March 18 to \$90.7 billion on Nov. 17, an increase of 269 percent.

Facebook founder Mark Zuckerberg’s wealth grew by \$47.8 billion, from \$54.7 billion on March 18 to \$102.4 billion on Nov 17, an increase of 87 percent.

The expansion of retail giant Amazon comes at the expense of millions of brick-and-mortar small businesses forced to close to foot traffic. Jeff Bezos’s wealth grew from \$113 billion on March 18 to \$183.7 billion on November 17th, an increase of 62 percent.

The increasing dependence of online financial services and telemedicine have boosted some fortunes. Dan Gilbert, chairman of Quicken Loans, saw his wealth rocket by 628 percent, to \$47.3 billion from \$6.5 billion eight months earlier.

Video conference technologies have become essential services during the pandemic. Zoom’s Eric Yuan wasn’t even a billionaire in 2019. Now his wealth is over \$17 billion. Steve Ballmer, a major owner of Microsoft and its TEAMS video conferencing, has seen his wealth increase by \$21 billion since March 18, an increase of 40 percent.

Rising Infections, Hospitalizations and Essential Workers at Risk

While some of the wealthiest individuals in the world and their companies have been raking in billions, essential workers, their families and their communities

are experiencing rising COVID-19 infection rates and hospitalizations. Hundreds of thousands are losing their lives, homes and jobs.

This burden is not shared equally across race or sex. People of color, particularly Black workers,³ are overrepresented in many essential occupations.⁴ Essential workers are overwhelmingly female, and nearly a quarter live in families struggling below the poverty line.⁵ In contrast, ninety percent of Fortune 500 CEOs are white males,⁶ while less than one percent are Black.⁷ The lack of diversity endemic to the C-suite is also pervasive among the billionaire class, where only seven of the U.S. billionaires are Black.⁸

As of November 17, at least 246,879 Americans have lost their lives to the coronavirus, and the U.S. has over 11.2 million diagnosed cases.⁹ Weekly infection reports reached record levels in more than half the country early this month, and experts report almost no hopeful signs in the data.¹⁰ A number of states are reaching hospital capacity.¹¹ All evidence points to a worsening public health crisis. At the same time, the economic devastation is likely to increase. In January 2021, when the CDC's already weak eviction moratorium expires, an estimated \$32 billion in back rent will come due, and 8 million tenants will face eviction filings.¹²

At the epicenter of these out of control crises, essential workers and their families are at incredible risk. Many frontline workers have faced furloughs or have been laid off. The measly hazard pay that some companies briefly put in place in the spring has long since expired and few essential workers have access to paid (or unpaid) sick leave, time off or health insurance. Personal protective equipment provisions and other measures put in place to protect workers are urgently needed.

“The Delinquent Dozen” Corporations

A segment of pandemic profiteers have seen their wealth increase billions while their workers - the people who are actually creating their wealth, many of whom are providing essential services to the real economy during a pandemic, are inadequately protected from exposure to the virus.

These billionaires have neglected their moral responsibilities as owners, failing to shift resources from their own bank accounts to frontline essential workers during a time of national crisis. They have missed opportunities and their

societal obligation to share their wealth gains with their employees, who have sacrificed their health and their lives to do their jobs.

The Wealth of Ten Billionaires. Ten of the billionaire owners of seven of these Delinquent Dozen Companies have a combined wealth of \$433 billion. Since March 18th, 2020, their combined personal wealth has increased \$127.5 billion, an increase of 42 percent.

These ten billionaires are Jeff Bezos (Amazon), Alice, Rob and Jim Walton (Walmart), Apoorva Mehta (Instacart), John Tyson (Tyson Foods), Steve Schwarzman (Blackstone), Henry Kravis and George Roberts (KKR), and Steve Feinberg (Cerberus).

**Wealth of U.S. Billionaires Grows \$126.5 Billion (41.48%) Despite Pandemic
March 18, 2020 - November 17, 2020**

Name	Net Worth Mar. 18, 2020 (\$ in Millions)	Real Time Worth Nov. 17, 2020 (\$ in Millions)	Wealth Growth (\$ in Millions)	% Wealth Growth		Net Worth Feb. 8, 2019 (\$ in Millions)	Wealth Growth (\$ in Millions)	% Wealth Growth	Source
Jeff Bezos	\$113.00	\$183.70	\$70.70	62.57%		\$131.00	\$52.70	40.23%	Amazon
Jim Walton	\$54.60	\$70.40	\$15.80	28.94%		\$44.60	\$25.80	57.85%	Walmart
Alice Walton	\$54.40	\$70.70	\$16.30	29.96%		\$44.40	\$26.30	59.23%	Walmart
Rob Walton	\$54.10	\$70.10	\$16.00	29.57%		\$44.30	\$25.80	58.24%	Walmart
Steve Schwarzman	\$15.40	\$19.50	\$4.10	26.62%		\$13.20	\$6.30	47.73%	Blackstone
Henry Kravis	\$5.20	\$6.60	\$1.40	26.92%		\$5.50	\$1.10	20.00%	KKR
George Roberts	\$5.30	\$6.70	\$1.40	26.42%		\$5.50	\$1.20	21.82%	KKR
Steve Feinberg	\$1.50	\$1.70	\$0.20	13.33%		\$1.50	\$0.20	13.33%	Cerberus
John Tyson	\$1.50	\$2.10	\$0.60	40.00%		\$1.90	\$0.20	10.53%	Tyson
Apoorva Mehta	N/A	\$1.60	N/A	N/A		N/A	N/A	N/A	Instacart
TOTAL	\$305.00	\$433.10	\$126.50	41.48%		\$424.40	\$139.60	32.89%	

1. Walmart

Number of Employees: **1,500,000**

Ratio CEO to Median Worker Pay: **1,188**

Three owners of Walmart - Rob, Jim and Alice Walton - have seen their combined personal wealth increase by over \$48.2 billion, about 30 percent, since the beginning of the pandemic. The Walton family is worth about between \$211 billion and \$215 billion and is the richest family in the world.¹³ The CEO of Walmart, Doug McMillon, raked in over \$68 million from 2017 to 2019. In 2018, he made 1,188 times more than the company's median worker."¹⁴

Walmart profits increased by 79% during the height of the pandemic, despite any COVID-19 related cost increases.¹⁵ Online sales in the US surged, up a record

[97% in the last quarter](#) (as of August 18, 2020), and in-store sales were up 9.3% over the same period.¹⁶ [Walmart gave \\$12 billion to shareholders in 2019](#) through stock buybacks.¹⁷

Walmart has not provided their workers with any hazard pay. Instead, the corporation paid out three lump sum cash bonuses - \$300 for full-time associates and \$150 for part-time associates - which the company touts as a [\\$1.1 billion investment](#) in its workers.¹⁸ But in reality, this “investment” is less than the \$2 an hour paid by many retailers, amounting to about \$37 a week for full-time and \$19 a week for part-time associates. **Just the three Walton family member owners could have increased that to \$300 per week for each of Walmart’s 1.5 million workers for each week since the pandemic started and still kept two-thirds of their new wealth.** CEO Doug McMillon said, “I don’t like to think of that as hazard pay because it diminishes why our people are coming to work. When I talk to them, they’re not coming to work because of that, they’re coming to work because they want to serve.”¹⁹

“Walmart’s failures to protect workers like me from COVID-19 means that every time I put on my blue apron, I fear for the health of my husband, my son, and myself. We are all high-risk, but Walmart has left us with no safe options — without adequate paid sick leave, I can’t afford to prioritize my family’s health over my paycheck,” said Cynthia ‘Cyndi’ Murray, a 20-year Walmart associate in Maryland. “While the Waltons and Walmart’s executives watch their profits balloon from the safety of their mansions, they’ve reinstated a punitive attendance policy that forces people to work when they’re sick. It’s us associates who put our lives at risk to line their pockets — it’s time for the nation’s largest private employer to give us a seat at the boardroom table and provide us with \$5 per hour in hazard pay.”

The State of Vermont has offered a state-funded hazard pay program, i.e. free pay for employees, but Walmart stores in the state have refused to apply for the assistance for their employees.²⁰

Walmart has pursued these approaches to the pandemic in spite of the fact that their workforce is 21 percent African-American, 15 percent Hispanic/Latinx, 5 percent Asian-American, 1 percent American Indian and 44 percent women.²¹ We know that Black, Latinx and Native Americans have suffered disproportionately from the COVID-19’s health impacts. Women have seen increased workloads at home, with childcare and other duties increasing as the

pandemic shifts how we live and work. Yet Walmart has refused to take the real steps to adequately protect its especially vulnerable workforce.

Walmart profited partially because other competitors were deemed non-essential and were ordered closed. Because Walmart stores sold groceries, they were allowed to remain open. “This is what happens when 80 percent of your competition is forced out of business,” Sucharita Kodali, a retail analyst at Forrester Research, said of Amazon, Walmart, and Target’s blowout financial results.²²

2. Amazon.com

Number of employees: **798,000**

Ratio of CEO to Median Worker Pay: **58**

During the pandemic, Jeff Bezos’s wealth increased (almost doubled) from \$113 billion on March 18 to \$183.3 billion on November 17, increase of 62 percent, making him the richest man on earth. As millions of Main Street businesses were shuttered during the pandemic, Amazon increased its market share.

At the beginning of the pandemic, Amazon gave their employees \$2 an hour hazard pay, unlimited unpaid time off and allowed part-time and seasonal employees to begin accruing paid time off.²³ This ended in June 2020. Amazon has failed to take steps to allow for adequate social distancing given the pace and demands of the work. After over 200 outbreaks of COVID-19 in their warehouses, Amazon associates have called for major changes but continue to face life and death risks. In early October, Amazon disclosed that almost 20,000 employees had contracted the COVID-19 virus.²⁴

As Rina Cummings, an Amazon employee, states “I am a single mother of two who has worked for Amazon for more than two years. While Amazon has seen their profits skyrocket with Jeff Bezos well on his way to becoming a trillionaire, us workers have seen Amazon fail to truly invest in our safety and have cut our hazard pay, ability to take time off, and more. We continue to be at massive risk as this pandemic enters a second wave and Bezos continues to put profit over our lives and our communities.”

Amazon’s workforce is 26.5 percent [African-American](#), 18.5 percent Hispanic/Latinx, 1.3 percent are Native American and 42.7 percent women - each of these groups has been disproportionately impacted by the pandemic’s health and financial crises.²⁵

Bezos could have paid each of Amazon's **876,000 employees** a \$105,000 bonus and would still be as wealthy as he was at the onset of the pandemic.²⁶ Invested over 25 years at 6 percent interest rate, this bonus would increase to \$450,000 in retirement savings for each employee.²⁷

3. Instacart

Number of Employees: **500,000**

During the pandemic, many people acting to minimize COVID-19 exposure, transmission, and risk, including the elderly and vulnerable, turned to food delivery service workers. Instacart was well-positioned to take advantage of this increased demand. They reported their first-ever profits in April 2020, and announced in early May that they had already surpassed their 2022 profit goals. Instacart also announced they were expanding their workforce from 180,000 to 500,000, a move that was fraught with problems for both existing and new workers.²⁸

Their commitment to care for their employees has been insufficient.²⁹ Instacart workers have found that while it may appear they have access to paid sick leave, the company's policy is incredibly difficult to use in practice, creating a significant deterrent to employees taking the time needed to protect their lives.³⁰ Remarkably, when Seattle legislated a requirement that food delivery workers receive hazard pay and paid sick time, Instacart sued to prevent implementation of the ordinance.³¹

As Shenaya Birkel, an Instacart employee, explains, "While our economy is at risk due to quarantine, Instacart is cashing in more than ever. They had a huge opportunity to prove they care about the essential workers who do what their corporate employees would never do: shop in stores with COVID-19 floating around everywhere. Instead, they refused to offer hazard pay, over-hired, and actually decreased pay. I have gone from making a reasonable income to questioning my ability to put food on the table, all while Instacart rolls out more and more public statements to fool consumers. It's time we get treated according to the risk we are facing every day."

While Instacart workers have struggled to ensure basic protections and support are in place, the founder and CEO of Instacart, Apoorva Mehta, joined the ranks of billionaires as a result of the pandemic in [June](#) 2020. His current net worth is at \$1.6 billion.³² Mehta's fortunes will increase even more when the company goes public in early 2021 with an estimated valuation of \$30 billion.³³

4. Tyson Foods

Number of employees: **141,000**

Ratio of CEO to median worker pay: **283**

Workers in the meatpacking industry have been among the most poorly protected essential workers in the country, with tens of thousands of cases tied to meatpacking facilities.³⁴ In particular, industry giant Tyson Foods has had close to 11,000 cases, more than any other meatpacking company. The data shows that Latino workers are disproportionately at risk at Tyson operations.³⁵ While Tyson threatened to close their plants, placing a full-page advertisement in *The New York Times*, they never closed a facility. Instead, they increased line speeds, made record profits, and increased exports to China, putting tens of thousands of workers' lives at risks.³⁶

John H. Tyson is chairman of Tyson Foods and the billionaire grandson of the founder of Tyson Foods. **During the pandemic, his wealth has increased over half a billion dollars, from \$1.5 billion to \$2.1 billion.** Tyson could have dedicated that wealth increase to providing their 141,000 workers with hazard pay, as well as paid sick time to isolate and quarantine, thereby reducing outbreaks and deaths in their plants, as well as financial impacts

5. Target

Number of Employees: **368,000**

Ratio of CEO to median worker pay: **821**

Target reported the largest growth in sales in its entire history during the second quarter of 2020, an increase of 10.9 percent. With both online sales tripling over these three months and increased in-store sales, Target has been enormously profitable.³⁷ But they have skimmed in sharing their good fortune with employees.³⁸ This in spite of the fact that Target's workforce is at least 50 percent people of color and 58 percent women,³⁹ both demographic groups known to have been disproportionately impacted by the pandemic's health and economic impacts.⁴⁰

Target CEO Brian Cornell is one of the highest paid retail executives in the country. His total compensation in 2019 was close to **\$19 million** and his estimated net worth is **\$63 million**.⁴¹ Cornell is currently being hailed as a "**hero**" for figuring out how to compete with online retail giant Amazon, with Target experiencing booming sales despite the COVID-19 pandemic, and making the temporary hazard pay - a \$2 per hour raise - permanent for his workforce.⁴²

However, the company had already planned - pre-COVID-19 - to increase the minimum wage to \$15 an hour by [the end of 2020](#).⁴³ The pandemic simply accelerated that process. Is a \$2 pay increase enough or even adequate compensation considering the role workers have played in ensuring booming sales? According to Target Workers Unite liaison Adam Ryan, the answer is [no](#).⁴⁴

But that did not stop Target from advertising that it recently granted a \$70 million bonus to its frontline workers. The amount sounds impressive on the surface, but it totals to only a \$200 bonus per employee.⁴⁵ And even as Target distributes small bonuses to store employees, they are simultaneously [cutting the pay of Shipt workers](#), a delivery service company owned by Target Corporation.

Shipt deploys a standard strategy practiced by many digital platforms: it considers its workers independent contractors, thereby denying them rights and benefits. In fact, the wages for Shipt workers are not flat-rate or even negotiated, but determined by an algorithm which has pushed wages downward at a time when online delivery sales grew [350 percent](#).⁴⁶

6. Dollar General and Dollar Tree (BlackRock Investment)

Dollar General Workforce: **143,000**

Ratio CEO to Median Worker Pay: **824**

Dollar Tree workforce: **56,900**

Ratio CEO to Median Worker Pay: **690**

The two major dollar store corporations, [Dollar General](#) and Dollar Tree (which also owns the Family Dollar brand), have been profiting off of the pandemic. Dollar stores' sales are up billions of dollars and significant percentages year over year during the pandemic. Both corporations' stock prices have skyrocketed 20%+ since March 2020.⁴⁷ Their footprint is growing, with the corporations building an additional 1,500 new Dollar Stores in 2020 - over 4 new stores per day.⁴⁸

Dollar Tree CEO Gary Philbin is paid a \$10.6 million salary, about 690 times the compensation of a median employee at Dollar Tree, which has 56,900 workers.⁴⁹ Similarly, Dollar General CEO Todd Vasos made \$12 million in 2019, more than 824 times the compensation of the company's median income employee, with a workforce of 143,000.⁵⁰

The investment giant BlackRock has major ownership stakes in both Dollar General and Dollar Tree, holding 7.3 and 8.57 percent stakes respectively.⁵¹ BlackRock CEO Lawrence Fink received compensation in 2019 of \$26.5 million, 195 times the median salary of a BlackRock investment firm employee of \$136,000.⁵² Fink's personal wealth topped \$1 billion in 2018.⁵³

These rich and increasingly powerful corporations are profiting off of poverty wages and exploiting low-income communities and communities of color concentrated in the South.⁵⁴ While Dollar Tree initially provided hazard pay for its employees, that quickly expired. Dollar General provided modest bonuses to employees in April 2020. Workers at both corporations now do not have paid sick days, hazard pay, affordable health insurance, living wages, adequate in-store safety or security, or rapid testing.

As employee Kenya Slaughter observed, "I close the register many nights, so I know my store's revenue has practically doubled since the coronavirus hit. But we workers haven't gotten any extra money, even though we're risking our health, and our families' health, to keep the stores running."

After Dollar General gave two hazard pay bonuses earlier in the pandemic totaling under \$700, Ms. Slaughter explained, "The bonuses don't even compensate me for the time I spend cleaning myself and my clothes after work so I don't get my family sick. It doesn't come close to fair compensation for the risks we're taking."⁵⁵

When customers do not practice social distancing or refuse to wear masks or wear them incorrectly, it puts workers in the dangerous position of policing the customers' behavior or risking contracting the virus. In stores that are notoriously understaffed and extremely unsafe from violence to begin with, this lack of investment in safety from the corporations puts workers and the community at risk.⁵⁶ In one incident, a Dollar Store employee was assaulted and killed after asking a customer to wear a mask.⁵⁷

The Private Equity Players

In recent years, private equity firms and their billionaire backers have moved into sectors of the economy such as health care, grocery provision, and pet supply. With their singular focus on aggressive cost cutting and profit extraction, these private firms are not oriented toward protecting their essential

workers during a pandemic.⁵⁸ Among the “Delinquent Dozen” are several private equity firms that own or have large ownership stakes in multiple companies with essential workers.⁵⁹ They could use their significant power and wealth to direct corporate managers to protect essential workers, but they have fallen short.

7. Leonard Green Partners (Prospect Health)

The involvement of private equity in healthcare has left physicians with a very difficult choice: should they serve patients or their investors? Private equity’s desire to cut costs and return a quick profit is leading to the delivery of lower quality care during a pandemic.

Hospitals acquired by Prospect Medical Holdings, Inc - purchased by Leonard Green Partners in 2010 - consistently sat “[at the bottom rungs of quality assessments](#)” with multiple California facilities experiencing ceiling leaks, bed bugs, and shortages of critical medical supplies.⁶⁰ [A ProPublica investigation](#) highlighted how poor maintenance and poor infection control at one of their facilities in Rhode Island led to a COVID-19 outbreak resulting in the death of a number of patients and an employee.⁶¹

While Leonard Green Partners paid its shareholders nearly half a billion dollars after saddling Prospect Health with debt - raising the ire of four Congressional representatives who demanded [the dividends returned](#) - workers had to organize continually for benefits, access to PPE, hazard pay, and better working conditions.⁶²

8. Blackstone (TeamHealth)

Similar to other private equity firms, Blackstone has moved into health care as a profit-center, employing aggressive bill-collecting methods against low-income households unable to pay for emergency room visits.⁶³

They are owners of TeamHealth Holdings, a health industry company that employs doctors and other health care providers. Early in the pandemic, TeamHealth Holdings began to reduce the hours of Emergency Room staff and asked anesthesiologists to [voluntarily furlough](#).⁶⁴ TeamHealth also demoted an emergency room doctor, Dr. Ming Lin, who went public about the lack of adequate COVID-19 safety procedures at a hospital in Bellingham, Washington.

Dr. Lin, backed by the American Civil Liberties Union (ACLU), is [suing](#) his former employer.⁶⁵

One of the top three credit rating agencies in the United States, Fitch Ratings, has recently downgraded TeamHealth Holdings rating from [B- to CCC+](#) since it has more debt than equity.⁶⁶ Meanwhile, Blackstone founder and CEO Steve Schwarzman has seen his personal wealth increase by \$4.1 billion during the pandemic, rising from \$15.4 billion to \$19.5 billion in eight months.⁶⁷

TeamHealth is another example of how private equity extracts wealth from a company at the expense of workers' wages and safety and degrades the quality of the services being delivered. Private equity may very well be [ruining](#) the healthcare industry.⁶⁸

9. Kohlberg, Kravis Roberts & Co. (Envision Health)

The two billionaire owners of the private equity giant Kohlberg, Kravis Roberts & Co (KKR) have seen their wealth increase almost \$3 billion since the beginning of the pandemic. Henry R. Kravis saw his wealth increase \$1.4 billion, from \$5.2 billion on March 18 to \$6.606 billion on November 17, 2020. George R. Roberts saw his wealth increase \$1.5 billion, from \$5.3 billion to \$6.79 billion.⁶⁹

As with other private equity firms, KKR has moved into the health care provider space with their ownership of Envision HealthCare. In April 2020, Envision announced it was withholding some pay for doctors, between \$4 million to \$5 million per practice for a group of about 16 to 30 doctors. That equates to roughly a third of the annual compensation for each physician.⁷⁰ During the same month, the President of Emergency Medicine reported a growing number of Envision doctors under quarantine.⁷¹ The company also publicly stated it was contemplating salary cuts amid the coronavirus pandemic.

10. Cerberus Capital (Albertsons, Safeway and sold Steward Health)

Steve Feinberg, the billionaire co-founder and CEO of private equity firm Cerberus Capital, has seen his wealth increase \$276 million since March 18, from \$1.5 billion to \$1.776 billion. Cerberus owns a number of companies with frontline essential workers, including [Albertsons Companies](#) and it owned Steward Health Care at the beginning of the pandemic.

Safeway, a subsidiary of Albertsons Companies, initially agreed to hazard pay of \$2 per hour for March 15 to June 13, and a one-time bonus equivalent to \$4 an hour for the average weekly hours worked during that time period. Since hazard pay ended, cases at Safeway have increased 161% and have shown no sign of slowing down.⁷² Safeway's parent company Albertson's reported [adjusted 2nd quarter 2020 net earnings of \\$356.4 million](#), compared to adjusted earnings of \$99.2 million in 2019, a 259% increase.

Safeway employee Charlene Haley explains, "I go to work every day wondering if I am going to become infected, and my co-workers and I will continue to be at risk until a vaccine is widely available. We should receive hazard pay for as long as the hazard exists."

While Cerberus sold Steward Health Care in June 2020, its ownership left an impact during the pandemic, before its exit. Steward Health Care caused a firestorm early in the pandemic when the company suspended its intensive care unit at Nashoba Valley Medical Center, a hospital in northeastern Massachusetts, and redeployed equipment and staff elsewhere.⁷³ Hospitals are not supposed to close such units without first notifying state authorities and holding community hearings. Throughout the pandemic, workers have complained about insufficient PPE equipment, leading to investigations.⁷⁴ Other branches of Steward have demanded public bailouts to keep hospitals open in states such as Pennsylvania during the pandemic.⁷⁵ In June, Steward physicians bought the company from Cerberus to become the largest physician-owned health care company in the U.S.⁷⁶

11. BC Partners (PetSmart)

Petsmart employees: 55,000

PetSmart, America's largest pet supply retailer, was acquired by private equity firm BC Partners in 2015. The company's stores have been open in all states throughout the pandemic because they have been considered essential operations. The only section of the stores that closed temporarily were the grooming salons. Between March and April 2020, PetSmart saw a 36% increase in sales and foot traffic growth of 6 percent.⁷⁷

Still, in April and May 2020, PetSmart temporarily furloughed and then permanently laid off employees across the country causing them to lose both

their incomes and health insurance during the pandemic.⁷⁸ As the COVID-19 case count surges this winter, PetSmart employees continue to report unsafe conditions in the stores, but BC Partners has refused to meet with employees, and PetSmart management has done little to address these concerns.⁷⁹

In October 2020, BC Partners tried to extract \$11 billion from PetSmart by transferring PetSmart's ownership stake in Chewy to themselves, while ignoring PetSmart employees' request for adequate protective equipment, stricter enforcement of social distancing guidelines, hazard pay and severance, and leaving PetSmart with billions in debt.⁸⁰

12. CVC Capital Partners (Petco)

Petco Employees: 27,000

Private equity firm CVC Capital Partners acquired Petco from TPG and Leonard Green Partners in 2016 for \$4.6 billion.⁸¹

After successfully lobbying to secure an essential business designation, PetCo has kept stores in operation, and employees continue to work on the frontlines of an economically crippling pandemic at great risk to themselves without adequate safety protections or hazard pay.⁸²

PetCo is benefiting financially from the ongoing health crisis. Between March and April 2020, sales at PetCo increased by 42 percent while in-store foot traffic grew by 8 percent.⁸³ On top of this, their private equity owners are sitting on millions of dollars of "dry powder" - cash they have compiled for additional investing. CVC Capital Partners has unallocated capital totaling \$37.3 million. Remarkably, despite these realities, PetCo furloughed and then laid off employees in April and May 2020.

On top of this, in early November 2020, PetCo announced that it had confidentially filed for an initial public offering (IPO) while failing to mitigate workers' reports of serious health and safety issues in the stores. Bloomberg reported that the offering could value the company at \$6 billion.⁸⁴

Recommendations

I. Companies employing essential workers must:

Immediately implement hazard pay of at least \$5 per hour and continue providing it for the duration of the pandemic. Essential workers were already poorly compensated prior to the pandemic and are now being asked to take on life-threatening risks just to go to work. Companies employing essential workers should reinstate or put in place **at least \$5 per hour** in hazard pay **for the duration of the pandemic.**

Provide substantial paid sick leave and bereavement leave benefits for workers. Workers need paid time off to stay home when they are ill, quarantine when exposed to the coronavirus at work or in their community, and/or to care for loved ones. This is crucial for controlling the pandemic. Some white-collar employers have granted workers paid COVID sick time of at least 80 hours. Essential workers deserve at least that. Given the racial inequity in deaths from COVID-19 and the similar racial make-up of the essential workforce, these employees also need and deserve paid bereavement leave.

Provide personal protective equipment (PPE) at no cost to all their essential workers. Companies need to take any and all steps necessary to protect employees from COVID-19 exposure. This includes providing, regularly replacing, and upgrading high quality personal protective equipment for all workers such as masks, face shields and plastic barriers. Companies should also continue to implement **and enforce** measures to protect employees such as allowing employees and customers to practice social distancing by limiting the number of clients/shoppers in a store and requiring patrons to wear face masks.

Create workplace health councils. Companies should encourage and partner in good faith with on-site, independent, create essential worker-led health councils within their worksite structure to enable frontline essential workers to monitor and help enforce compliance with COVID-19 protocols policies to protect employees and customers. Workers are on the front lines of enforcing protocols to prevent transmission of COVID-19.

II. Lawmakers Should Legislate Protections for Essential Workers

When billionaire owners and CEOs fail to fulfill their responsibility during this extraordinary time, it is the duty of elected officials and Congress to step in and enact public policies.

Establish a Presidential Commission on Essential Workers. The President of the United States should exercise his authority and form a Presidential Commission on Essential Workers to make recommendations to the administration and the general public on how to democratize the workforce and lift up the issues impacting working families. Essential workers have secured the safety of the nation by ensuring essential goods and services continue to be available, with high personal and physical costs and little to no economic benefit for their sacrifices. For this reason, it is imperative that the administration ask essential workers to constitute the new commission to advise on occupational health and safety, the nation's operational and logistical supply lines, and necessary occupational pay and benefits needed by frontline essential workers that would better enable them to perform their important duties without unnecessary health and economic fears.

Support and facilitate the creation of workplace health councils so workers can monitor and support enforcement of compliance with health and safety guidance. Frontline workers know what their companies are doing to maintain their health and safety and the health and safety of their customers and clients. Workplace health councils would harness that knowledge to help control the pandemic. These councils would monitor workplace practices to ensure they align with health orders and guidance, receive and investigate complaints from workers and thereby minimize retaliation by employers, and communicate with public health and other enforcement agencies, thereby efficiently expanding the public health workforce in this time of crisis. It would also empower workers to have a voice in the response to the pandemic. Los Angeles is currently implementing this model.

Essential Workers Bill of Rights. At the end of April 2020, over 60 members of Congress signed a letter to leadership calling for inclusion of an Essential Workers Bill of Rights as part of any pandemic response legislation. Led by Senator Elizabeth Warren and Rep. Ro Khanna, the bill of rights included: health and safety protection, robust premium and hazard pay, universal paid family sick leave, and protections for whistleblowers.⁸⁵

III. Support Policies to Discourage Billionaire Pandemic Profiteering

In addition to corporate practices and public policies to protect essential workers, we also need national policies to protect our communities from billionaire pandemic profiteering and reduce the concentration of wealth and power of a few hundred people. These policies include:

Levy an Emergency Pandemic Wealth Tax on Billionaire Gains during 2020. In August 2020, members of Congress introduced the “Make Billionaires Pay Act” to recapture over half the extreme wealth gains made by US billionaires during the pandemic. The bill proposes a one-time, 60 percent tax exclusively on billionaires’ gains between March 18 and the end of this year. Based on recent estimates of billionaire wealth gains, this Act would generate between \$450 billion and \$550 billion that could be channeled to pandemic response, including paid sick leave, hazard pay for frontline essential workers, and emergency unemployment assistance.⁸⁶ Funds could also be directed to state governments in order to fund public health agencies and their COVID response, maintaining weekly \$600 expanded unemployment payments, and/or pay out another round of \$1,200 stimulus checks, all of which the House-passed Heroes Act would do. Even with the new tax, US billionaires would still have over an estimated \$450 billion in gains during the worst economic downturn since the Great Depression.

Enact an Excess Profits Tax. During the major wars of the 20th century, Congress instituted excess profits taxes to discourage speculating and profiteering around the basic needs of life. These taxes proved workable and effective.

Impose conditions on corporations receiving federal pandemic financial support to protect essential workers. These conditions should include requirements to retain workers, preserve workers’ rights, and institute policies and procedures to protect workers from exposure to the virus. These conditions must ensure that government money does not enrich corporate insiders and Wall Street speculators, while exacerbating inequality and leaving human suffering unaddressed. Setting clear parameters will better position those tasked with overseeing the distribution of Federal financial assistance to focus their work on ensuring the money is used to fulfill Congressional intent and to limit waste, fraud and abuse.

Establish a Pandemic Profiteering Oversight Committee. Congress needs to convene an oversight commission, modeled after the Truman Commission

during World War II, both to monitor the stimulus package and to root out corruption and profiteering in society as a whole. As part of the passage of the CARES Act in March 2020, Congress created several oversight bodies to monitor the \$2 trillion in funds appropriated, including a five-member Congressional Oversight Commission and the Pandemic Response Accountability Committee. Oversight needs to extend beyond just the administration of stimulus programs and examine profiteering in the economy at large.

Pass the Stop Wall Street Looting Act (SWSLA). The private equity industry has repeatedly demonstrated its tendency to focus on wealth extraction, rather than building and improving businesses it acquires.

Private equity firms buy companies by borrowing money that the company, not the firm, is responsible for repaying. This provides an excuse to cut workers' wages and benefits and often these companies then eventually go bankrupt. Workers are left with nothing and suppliers and investors like pension funds suffer huge losses - **but the billionaires cash out.** This predatory and extractive behavior is particularly appalling and dangerous now. While essential workers, their families and our communities are devastated by the pandemic and its economic fallout, private equity firms are making billions and amassing billions more in "dry powder" for planned buyouts and purchases across our economy.

The Stop Wall Street Looting Act (SWSLA) would address these problems by making private equity executives legally liable for the damage they cause; stopping looting that enriches firm executives at the expense of workers, communities, and businesses; closing tax loopholes and changing rules that encourage predatory financial activities; finally ending the carried interest loophole; protecting workers if employers go bankrupt; and requiring these firms to be fair and transparent to investors in disclosing costs and returns.

Notes on Methodology

We date our billionaire wealth data to March 18, 2020 the day that *Forbes* published is the “2020 annual Global Billionaires Survey.” This date also marks the beginning of the pandemic lockdown in many states, the first unemployment filings over 6 million, and the beginning of Federal Reserve actions to stabilize the economy. This analysis was favorably reviewed by Politifact.⁸⁷

Our most current billionaire statistics come from an Institute for Policy Studies analysis of *Forbes*, “The World’s Real-Time Billionaires, Today’s Winners and Losers,” accessed on November 17, 2020.⁸⁸ March 18, 2020 data comes from *Forbes*, “Forbes Publishes 24th Annual List of Global Billionaires,” April 7, 2020 (with data linked to March 18, 2020).⁸⁹ Data from February 8, 2019 comes from Forbes 2019 World Billionaires Report, *Forbes*, March 5, 2019.⁹⁰

For more information, see “Billionaires By the Numbers,” curated by Americans for Tax Fairness and Institute for Policy Studies at www.billionairesus.org. See Institute for Policy Studies report, “Billionaire Bonanza 2020: Wealth Windfalls, Tumbling Taxes, and Pandemic Profiteers.” (April 2020). <https://ipsdc.org/billionaire-bonanza-2020/>;

Notes

¹ The updated billionaire wealth statistics in this section come from: Institute for

² Devon Pendelton, “Stock Surge Produces 5 Record Tycoons with \$100 billion Fortunes,” Bloomberg, November 10, 2020. <https://www.bloombergquint.com/onweb/there-are-now-a-record-five-centibillionaires-after-stock-surge>

³ Grace McCormack, Christopher Avery, Ariella Kahn-Lang Spitzer, “Economic Vulnerability of Households with Essential Workers,” Journal of American Medicine – JAMA Network, June 18, 2020. <https://jamanetwork.com/journals/jama/fullarticle/2767630>

⁴ Melissa S. Kearney and Luke Pardue, “Exposure on the Job: Who are the essential workers who likely cannot work from home?” Brookings Institution, May 7, 2020. <https://www.brookings.edu/research/exposure-on-the-job/>

⁵ Hye Jin Rho, Hayley Brown, and Shawn Fremstad, “A Basic Demographic Profile of Workers in Frontline Industries,” Center for Economic and Policy Research, April 2020. <https://cepr.net/a-basic-demographic-profile-of-workers-in-frontline-industries/>

⁶ Richie Zweigenhaft, “Fortune 500 CEOs, 2000-2020: Still Male, Still White, *The Society Pages*, October 28, 2020. <https://thesocietypages.org/specials/fortune-500-ceos-2000-2020-still-male-still-white/>

⁷ Mike Hyter and Audra Bohannon, “Less Than 1 Percent of Fortune 500 CEOs Are Black,” *Chief Executive*, June 5, 2020. <https://chiefexecutive.net/less-than-1-percent-of-fortune-500-ceos-are-black-corporate-america-must-change>

⁸ Taylor Nicole Rogers, “There are 614 billionaires in the United States, and only 7 of them are black,” *Business Insider*, September 4, 2020. <https://www.businessinsider.com/black-billionaires-in-the-united-states-2020-2>

⁹ *The New York Times*, “Covid in the U.S.: Latest Map and Case Count,” updated November 17, 2020. <https://www.nytimes.com/interactive/2020/us/coronavirus-us-cases.html>

¹⁰ *The New York Times*, “Covid in the U.S.: Latest Map and Case Count,” updated November 17, 2020. <https://www.nytimes.com/interactive/2020/us/coronavirus-us-cases.html>

¹¹ Giulia McDonnell Nieto del Rio and Nicholas Bogel-Burroughs, “‘At Capacity:’ Covid-19 Patients Push U.S. Hospitals to Brink,” *The New York Times*, October 23, 2020 (updated October 30, 2020). <https://www.nytimes.com/2020/10/23/us/covid-hospitalizations.html>

¹² Michelle Conlin, Christopher Walljasper, “Time’s up: After a reprieve, a wave of evictions expected across U.S.,” *Reuters*, October 19, 2020. <https://www.reuters.com/article/us-usa-housing-eviction-insight/times-up-after-a-reprieve-a-wave-of-evictions-expected-across-u-s-idUSKBN27415U>

¹³ The combined wealth of the three Walton family members is \$211.3 billion based on Forbes Real Time Wealth, November 17, 2020. Also see: Metcalf, Tom. “These Are the World’s Richest Families,” *Bloomberg*, August 1, 2020.

<https://www.bloomberg.com/features/richest-families-in-the-world/?sref=T7JeeXPd>

¹⁴ Horowitz, Julia. “Walmart’s CEO Earns 1,188 Times As Much As The Company’s Median Worker,” *CNN*, April 23, 2018.

<https://money.cnn.com/2018/04/23/news/companies/walmart-ceo-pay/index.html>

Also see: Lokhandwala, Munira and Derek Seidman. "These Billionaires Are Hoarding Wealth While Denying Workers Paid Sick Leave," *In These Times*, March 31, 2020. <https://inthesetimes.com/article/billionaires-live-large-while-denying-paid-sick-leave-to-millions-of-worker>.

¹⁵ Garber, Jonathan. "Walmart Profit Surges As Coronavirus Boosts Online Shopping Sales," *Fox Business*, August 18, 2020. <https://www.foxbusiness.com/markets/walmart-earnings-q2-2020-coronavirus>.

¹⁶ Fares, Melissa and Aishwarya Venugopal. "Walmart Beats On Profit, Posts Record Online Sales on Pandemic Boost," *Reuters*, August 18, 2020. <https://www.reuters.com/article/us-walmart-results/walmart-beats-on-profit-posts-record-online-sales-on-pandemic-boost-idUSKCN25E1D7>

¹⁷ Del Rey, Jason. "Walmart Paid Wall Street Investors \$12 Billion Last Year To Keep Them Happy. Amazon Paid \$0," *Vox*, February 18, 2020. <https://www.vox.com/recode/2020/2/18/21142153/amazon-walmart-dividend-stock-buyback-wall-street-investors>.

¹⁸ Walmart. "Walmart Invests \$428 Million More in Associates with Another Special Bonus; Totaling \$1.1 Billion in Special Bonuses So Far This Year," July 21, 2020. <https://corporate.walmart.com/newsroom/2020/07/21/walmart-invests-428-million-more-in-associates-with-another-special-bonus-totaling-1-1-billion-in-special-bonuses-so-far-this-year>.

¹⁹ "Walmart CEO: Workers coming in 'because they want to serve,'" *Axios*, April 28, 2020. (accessed November 16, 2020). <https://www.axios.com/walmart-ceo-hourly-wage-coronavirus-31be0157-df54-4fb5-899f-b7e686d2bb8a.html> .

²⁰ Ethan Bakuli, "Walmart won't apply for pandemic hazard pay for Vermont employees," *Burlington Free Press*, November 5, 2020. <https://www.burlingtonfreepress.com/story/news/2020/11/05/vt-senators-walmart-hesitates-apply-pandemic-hazard-pay-workers/6173550002/>.

²¹ Walmart, "Diversity, Equity and Inclusion," (accessed November 16, 2020) <https://corporate.walmart.com/global-responsibility/diversity-equity-and-inclusion#:~:text=Our%20U.S.%20workforce%20of%20more,American%20Indian%20or%20Alaskan%20Native>.

²² Del Rey, Jason. "Government Shutdowns Of 'Nonessential' Retailers Were a Huge Gift For Amazon, Walmart, and Target," *Vox*, August 20, 2020.

<https://www.vox.com/recode/2020/8/20/21375942/amazon-walmart-target-pandemic-earnings-q2-2020-essential-retailers>.

²³ Annie Palmer, "Amazon gives part-time warehouse workers paid time off after a group of them fought for it," *CNBC*, March 23, 2020.

<https://www.cNBC.com/2020/03/23/amazon-gives-part-time-warehouse-workers-paid-leave-amid-coronavirus.html>.

²⁴ CBS News, "Nearly 20,000 Amazon workers tested positive for COVID-19, October 2, 2020. <https://www.cbsnews.com/news/amazon-covid-19-20k-workers-test-positive/>.

²⁵ Karen Weise, "Amazon Workers Urge Bezos to Match His Words on Race with Actions," *The New York Times*, June 24, 2020. <https://www.nytimes.com/2020/06/24/technology/amazon-racial-inequality.html>.

²⁶ Oxfam, "Pandemic profits for companies soared by billions more as poorest pay price," September 9, 2020. <https://www.oxfam.org/en/press-releases/pandemic-profits-companies-soar-billions-more-poorest-pay-price>.

²⁷ Oxfam, "Pandemic profits for companies soared by billions more as poorest pay price," September 9, 2020. <https://www.oxfam.org/en/press-releases/pandemic-profits-companies-soar-billions-more-poorest-pay-price>.

²⁸ Sonnemaker, Tyler "Instacart's army of shoppers has exploded from 180,000 to 500,000 since the start of the pandemic — and some workers say it's making the job more difficult for everyone". *Business Insider*, May 5, 2020.

<https://www.businessinsider.com/instacart-hiring-spree-coronavirus-working-conditions-worse-for-everyone-report-2020-5>.

²⁹ Pardes, Arielle, "Instacart Workers Are Still Waiting for Those Safety Supplies". *Wired*. April 18, 2020. <https://www.wired.com/story/instacart-delivery-workers-still-waiting-safety-kits/>. Also see: Gig Workers Collective. *Medium*. November 1, 2019.

<https://gigworkerscollective.medium.com/dear-apoorva-mehta-founder-and-ceo-of-instacart-944ca4db6ad0>.

³⁰ "I Sent Instacart the Doctor's Note Saying I Need To Quarantine After I Got A Covid Test. Instacart Said It Wasn't Enough," *PayUp*, March 29, 2020.

<https://payup.wtf/blog/2020/3/29/instacart-fake-sick-pay>. "Instacart's Covid 'Sick Pay' - The Reality," *PayUp*. <https://payup.wtf/instacart-covid-sick-pay>.

³¹ Menegus, Bryan. "Instacart Sues Seattle Over Hazard Pay for Delivery Workers," *Gizmodo*, July 1, 2020. <https://gizmodo.com/instacart-sues-seattle-over-hazard-pay-for->

[delivery-wor-1844235986](#). Nickelsburg, Monica. "Seattle Adopts Hazard Pay for Food Delivery Drivers During the Pandemic," *GeekWire*, June 15, 2020. <https://www.geekwire.com/2020/seattle-adopts-hazard-pay-food-delivery-drivers-pandemic/>.

³² Wang, Jennifer. "Instacart Founder Apoorva Mehta Becomes A Billionaire After New Funding Round," *Forbes*, June 17, 2020. <https://www.forbes.com/sites/jenniferwang/2020/06/17/instacart-founder-apoorva-mehta-becomes-a-billionaire/?sh=4f6732dd7e02>.

³³ "Instacart taps Goldman Sachs to lead IPO at \$30 billion valuation, sources say," *CNBC*, November 12, 2020. <https://www.cnbc.com/2020/11/12/instacart-taps-goldman-for-ipo-at-30-billion-valuation-sources-say.html>

³⁴ Chadde, Sky. "Tracking Covid-19's Impact On Meatpacking Workers and Industry," *Investigate Midwest*, April 16, 2020. <https://investigatamidwest.org/2020/04/16/tracking-covid-19s-impact-on-meatpacking-workers-and-industry/> .

³⁵ Galimberti, Alexandre. "Poultry Workers Are Frontline Workers in the Covid-19 Crisis. They Are Essential, Not Disposable," *Oxfam America*, April 16, 2020. <https://www.oxfamamerica.org/explore/stories/poultry-workers-are-frontline-workers-covid-19-crisis-they-are-essential-not-disposable/>.

³⁶ Corkery, Michael and David Yaffe-Bellany. "As Meat Plants Stayed Open to Feed Americans, Exports to China Surge," *The New York Times*, June 16, 2020. <https://www.nytimes.com/2020/06/16/business/meat-industry-china-pork.html>.

³⁷ Anne D'Innocenzio, "Pandemic Preeminence: Target's online sales nearly triple, in-store sales soar 10.9" *Associated Press*, August 19, 2020. <https://www.chicagotribune.com/business/ct-biz-target-quarterly-earnings-20200819-xwqwx6heezhfhdtsog3mu6pvtq-story.html>.

³⁸ Repko, Melissa. "'Companies are failing workers,' Target employee says on day of planned protest," *CNBC*, May 1, 2020. <https://www.cnbc.com/2020/05/01/target-employee-says-companies-are-failing-workers-on-day-of-planned-protest.html>.

³⁹ Target, "Target Releases Workforce Diversity Report," September 20, 2020. <https://corporate.target.com/press/releases/2020/09/target-releases-workforce-diversity-report-plans-t> .

⁴⁰ Medina, Daniel A. "As Amazon, Walmart, and Others Profit Amid Coronavirus Crisis, Their Essential Workers Plan Unprecedented Strike," *The Intercept*, April 28, 2020.

<https://theintercept.com/2020/04/28/coronavirus-may-1-strike-sickout-amazon-target-whole-foods/>.

⁴¹ Salary.com, compensation calculator for Brian Cornell, accessed November 16, 2020. <https://www.salary.com/tools/executive-compensation-calculator/brian-c-cornell-salary-bonus-stock-options-for-target-corp?year=2019>.

⁴² Bertoni, Steven. "Why Target, Walmart and Best Buy Are Booming Amid the Pandemic - And Being Hailed as Heroes," *Forbes*, November 30, 2020. <https://www.forbes.com/sites/stevenbertoni/2020/10/14/why-these-retail-giants-are-booming-amid-the-pandemic-and-being-hailed-as-heroes/?sh=3f1286883858>.

⁴³ Selyukh, Alina. "Target Makes Extra Coronavirus Pay Permanent, Boosts Hourly Minimum to \$15," *NPR*, June 17, 2020. <https://www.npr.org/sections/coronavirus-live-updates/2020/06/17/879696142/target-makes-extra-coronavirus-pay-permanent-boosts-hourly-minimum-to-15>.

⁴⁴ Repko, Melissa. "'Companies are failing workers,' Target employee says on day of planned protest," *CNBC*, May 1, 2020. <https://www.cnbc.com/2020/05/01/target-employee-says-companies-are-failing-workers-on-day-of-planned-protest.html>

⁴⁵ Akhtar, Allana. "Target is giving frontline workers \$70 million in bonuses — but their growing gig workforce say they just got hit with a major pay cut," *Business Insider*, October 20, 2020. <https://www.businessinsider.com/target-gives-workers-70m-bonuses-2020-10>.

⁴⁶ Repko, Melissa. "Target reports a monster quarter - profits jump 80%, same-store sales set record," *CNBC*, August 19, 2020. <https://www.cnbc.com/2020/08/19/target-tgt-q2-2020-earnings.html>.

⁴⁷ Increased sales and profits: For the full year, our Zacks Consensus Estimates are projecting earnings of \$10.16 per share and revenue of \$32.92 billion, which would represent changes of +50.97% and +18.63%, respectively, from the prior year. <https://finance.yahoo.com/news/dollar-general-dg-gains-market-224510265.html>. Also see: <https://www.supermarketnews.com/retail-financial/dollar-general-dollar-tree-stay-expansion-track>.

⁴⁸ New stores: Russell Redman, "Dollar General, Dollar Tree, stay on expansion track," *Supermarket News*, August 28, 2020. <https://www.supermarketnews.com/retail-financial/dollar-general-dollar-tree-stay-expansion-track>.

⁴⁹ Salary.com, compensation calculator for Gary Philbin accessed November 16, 2020. <https://www.salary.com/tools/executive-compensation-calculator/gary-philbin-salary-bonus-stock-options-for-dollar-tree-inc>

⁵⁰ Salary.com, compensation calculator for Todd Vasos, accessed November 16, 2020. <https://www.salary.com/tools/executive-compensation-calculator/todd-j-vasos-salary-bonus-stock-options-for-dollar-general-corp>

⁵¹ Blackrock owns 8.57 percent of Dollar Tree
<https://finance.yahoo.com/quote/DLTR/holders/>.

⁵² Salary.com analysis of Lawrence Fink Salary, accessed on November 16, 2020. <https://www.salary.com/tools/executive-compensation-calculator/laurence-d-fink-salary-bonus-stock-options-for-blackrock-inc>

⁵³ We don't have a 2020 update on Fink's wealth. Blackrock CEO Lawrence Fink became a billionaire in April 2018. Gillian Brassil, "BlackRock CEO Lawrence Fink surpasses \$1 billion in personal fortune," CNBC, April 16, 2018. <https://www.cnbc.com/2018/04/16/blackrock-ceo-larry-fink-surpasses-1-billion-in-personal-fortune.html>.

⁵⁴ Exploiting low-income communities and communities of color. See Stacy Mitchell and Marie Donahue, "Dollar Stores Targeting Struggling Urban Neighborhoods," Institute for Local Self-Reliance, December 6, 2018. <https://ilsr.org/dollar-stores-target-cities-towns-one-fights-back/>.

⁵⁵ Kenya Slaughter, "I Never Planned to be a Front Line Worker at Dollar General," *The New York Times*, April 26, 2020
<https://www.nytimes.com/2020/04/26/opinion/covid-workers-dollar-general.html>.

⁵⁶ Alec MacGillis, "How Dollar Stores Became Magnets for Crime and Killing," ProPublica, June 29, 2020. <https://www.propublica.org/article/how-dollar-stores-became-magnets-for-crime-and-killing>.

⁵⁷ CNN Wire Service, "Two Dollar Store Employees Assaulted Over Mask Warnings, One Dies," CNN Wire Service, May 6, 2020. <https://www.mercurynews.com/2020/05/06/two-dollar-store-employees-assaulted-over-mask-warnings-one-dies/>.

⁵⁸ Morgenson, Gretchen and Emmanuelle Saliba. "Private Equity Firms Now Control Many Hospitals, ERs and Nursing Homes. Is It Good For Health Care?," *NBC News*, May 13, 2020. <https://www.nbcnews.com/health/health-care/private-equity-firms-now-control-many-hospitals-ers-nursing-homes-n1203161>. Also see: Arnsdorf, Isaac. "How

Rich Investors, Not Doctors, Profit From Marking Up ER Bills,” ProPublica, June 12, 2020. <https://www.propublica.org/article/how-rich-investors-not-doctors-profit-from-marking-up-er-bills>.

⁵⁹ Omri Wallach, “The 25 Largest Private Equity Firms in One Chart,” *Visual Capitalist*, November 4, 20120. <https://www.visualcapitalist.com/25-largest-private-equity-firms-chart/>.

⁶⁰ Coleman-Lochner, Lauren and Jeremy Hill. “PE-Owned Hospitals Paid Owners Millions and Got Low Care Ratings,” *Bloomberg*, June 11, 2020. <https://www.bloomberg.com/news/articles/2020-06-11/pe-owned-hospitals-paid-owners-millions-and-got-low-care-ratings?sref=T7JeeXPd>.

⁶¹ Elkind, Peter and Doris Burke. “Investors Extracted \$400 Million From a Hospital Chain That Sometimes Couldn’t Pay for Medical Supplies or Gas for Ambulances,” *ProPublica*, September 30, 2020. <https://www.propublica.org/article/investors-extracted-400-million-from-a-hospital-chain-that-sometimes-couldnt-pay-for-medical-supplies-or-gas-for-ambulances>. Also see: Barlow, Steve. “Nurses union protests staffing levels at Waterbury Hospital,” *Republican American*, May 16, 2020. <https://www.rep-am.com/local/localnews/2020/05/16/nurses-union-protests-staffing-levels-at-waterbury-hospital/>.

⁶² Cooper, Laura and Chris Cumming. “Leonard Green Comes Under Fire in Congress Over Hospital Management,” *The Wall Street Journal*, June 9, 2020. <https://www.wsj.com/articles/leonard-green-comes-under-fire-in-congress-over-hospital-management-11591746452>.

⁶³ “TeamHealth, for example, was featured last year in a report by MLK50 and ProPublica for aggressively suing poor patients who had been unable to pay their emergency room bills.” See: NBC News, “Private Equity Firms Now Control Many Hospitals,” NBC News, May 13, 2020. <https://www.nbcnews.com/health/health-care/private-equity-firms-now-control-many-hospitals-ers-nursing-homes-n1203161>.

⁶⁴ Arnsdorf, Isaac. “Overwhelmed Hospitals Face a New Crisis: Staffing Firms Are Cutting Their Doctors’ Hours and Pay,” *ProPublica*, April 3, 2020. <https://www.propublica.org/article/overwhelmed-hospitals-face-a-new-crisis-staffing-firms-are-cutting-their-doctors-hours-and-pay>. Also see: Thomas, Wendi C., Maya Miller, Beena Raghavendra, and Doris Burke. “A Private Equity-Owned Doctors’ Group Sued Poor Patients Until It Came Under Scrutiny,” *NPR*, November 27, 2019. <https://www.npr.org/sections/health-shots/2019/11/27/783449133/a-private-equity-owned-doctors-group-sued-poor-patients-until-it-came-under-scru>.

⁶⁵ Judd, Ron. "Backed by ACLU, whistleblowing doctor sues Bellingham hospital after he was fired for raising coronavirus concerns," *Seattle Times*, May 28, 2020.

<https://www.seattletimes.com/seattle-news/aclu-joins-ousted-doctor-ming-lin-in-lawsuit-against-bellingham-hospital/>. Also see:

<https://www.nakedcapitalism.com/2020/10/profits-over-human-life-er-doctors-story-is-fearful-lesson-for-u-s-workers-during-pandemic.html>.

⁶⁶ Fitch Ratings. "Fitch Downgrades Team Health Holdings to CCC+; Removes Rating Watch Negative," *Fitch Ratings*, September 14, 2020.

<https://www.fitchratings.com/research/corporate-finance/fitch-downgrades-team-health-holdings-to-ccc-removes-rating-watch-negative-14-09-2020>.

⁶⁷ Institute for Policy Studies analysis of Forbes billionaire data. *Forbes*, "The World's Real-Time Billionaires, Today's Winners and Losers," accessed on November 17, 2020.

<https://www.forbes.com/real-time-billionaires/#6910cdee3d78>.

⁶⁸ Perlberg, Heather. "How Private Equity Is Ruining American Health Care,"

Bloomberg, May 20, 2020. <https://www.bloomberg.com/news/features/2020-05-20/private-equity-is-ruining-health-care-covid-is-making-it-worse?sref=T7JeeXPd>.

⁶⁹ Institute for Policy Studies analysis of Forbes billionaire data. *Forbes*, "The World's Real-Time Billionaires, Today's Winners and Losers," accessed on November 17, 2020.

<https://www.forbes.com/real-time-billionaires/#6910cdee3d78>.

⁷⁰ Doherty, Katherine. "KKR-Backed Envision Withholds Doctor Pay as Routine Care Slows,"

Bloomberg, April 3, 2020. <https://www.bloomberg.com/news/articles/2020-04-03/kkr-backed-envision-withholds-doctor-pay-as-routine-care-slows?sref=T7JeeXPd>.

⁷¹ Weise, Karen. "Doctors Fear Bringing Coronavirus Home: 'I Am Sort of a Pariah in My Family'," *The New York Times*, March 16, 2020.

<https://www.nytimes.com/2020/03/16/us/coronavirus-doctors-nurses.html>.

⁷² Based on analysis of data Safeway provided to UFCW Local 400 of positive COVID-19 cases at Safeway Stores in the Washington, D.C. metro area, (Maryland and Virginia), Baltimore and Delaware region.

⁷³ Law, Jason and Mike Saccone. "Boston Mayor Blasts Steward Health Care After 25 Investigates Report on PPE Shortages," *Boston 25 News*, May 28, 2020.

<https://www.boston25news.com/news/25-investigates/boston-mayor-blasts-steward-health-care-after-25-investigates-report-ppe-shortages/BBEZY2DMHNEEHPUFJ5YNMZJNAY/>.

-
- ⁷⁴ Law, Jason and Mike Saccone. "Mass. Nurses Accuse Steward Health Care of 'Publicity Stunt' at Their Expense," *Boston 25 News*, May 26, 2020. <https://www.boston25news.com/news/25-investigates/mass-nurses-accuse-steward-health-care-publicity-stunt-their-expense/JYJEATKK2JFCFFDYHA7G7Q675Y/>.
- ⁷⁵ Spegele, Brian and Laura Cooper. "As Coronavirus Cases Climbed, Private-Equity-Owned Hospital Demanded Bailout," *The Wall Street Journal*, April 26, 2020. <https://www.wsj.com/articles/as-coronavirus-cases-climbed-private-equity-owned-hospital-faced-closure-11587893400>.
- ⁷⁶ Steward Healthcare, "Team of Doctors Acquire Controlling Stake of Steward Health Care," June 3, 2020. <https://www.steward.org/news/2020-06-03/team-steward-doctors-acquire-controlling-stake-steward-health-care>.
- ⁷⁷ "Covid-19: Pet Stores See Sales Spike," *VMSD*, April 22, 2020. <https://www.vmsd.com/content/covid-19-pet-stores-see-sales-spike>.
- ⁷⁸ William Louch, "PetSmart Workers Ask Retailers Private-Equity Owner for Coronavirus Protections," *The Wall Street Journal*, July 8, 2020. <https://www.wsj.com/articles/petsmart-workers-ask-retailers-private-equity-owner-for-coronavirus-protections-11594235984>.
- ⁷⁹ William Louch, "PetSmart Workers Ask Retailers Private-Equity Owner for Coronavirus Protections," *The Wall Street Journal*, July 8, 2020. <https://www.wsj.com/articles/petsmart-workers-ask-retailers-private-equity-owner-for-coronavirus-protections-11594235984>.
- ⁸⁰ Bloomberg, "BC Partners to Split Chewy in \$6 billion Recap Deal," October 22, 2020. <https://www.bloomberg.com/news/articles/2020-10-22/bc-partners-to-split-petsmart-chewy-in-6-billion-recap-deal>.
- ⁸¹ CVC Capital Partners, Portfolio Companies, accessed November 16, 2020. <https://www.cvc.com/private-equity/investments/portfolio-companies>.
- ⁸² "PIJAC: Pet stores are essential during crisis," *Today's Veterinary Business*, March 2020. <https://todaysveterinarybusiness.com/pijac-pet-stores-are-essential-during-crisis/>.
- ⁸³ "Covid-19: Pet Stores See Sales Spike," *VMSD*, April 22, 2020. <https://www.vmsd.com/content/covid-19-pet-stores-see-sales-spike>.

⁸⁴ Michael Hytha, "Petco Retail Chain Says Its Filed Confidentially for US IPO," *Bloomberg*, November 5, 2020. <https://www.bloomberg.com/news/articles/2020-11-06/petco-retail-chain-says-it-s-filed-confidentially-for-u-s-ipo>.

⁸⁵ Senator Elizabeth Warren, "Letter to SenateHouse Leadership on Essential Workers Bill of Rights," April 27, 2020. <https://www.warren.senate.gov/imo/media/doc/2020.04.27%20Letter%20to%20SenateHouse%20leadership%20on%20Essential%20Workers%20Bill%20of%20Rights.pdf>.

⁸⁶ Chuck Collins and Frank Clemente, "It is Time to Levy a One-Time Pandemic Wealth Tax," *Marketwatch*, August 20, 2020. <https://www.marketwatch.com/story/it-is-time-to-levy-a-one-time-pandemic-wealth-tax-on-billionaires-windfall-gains-11597941366>.

⁸⁷ Nusaiba Mizan, "Biden says billionaires gained \$800 billion," *Politifact*, October 12, 2020. <https://www.politifact.com/factchecks/2020/oct/12/joe-biden/biden-says-billionaires-gained-800-billion-study-l/>

⁸⁸ *Forbes*, "The World's Real-Time Billionaires, Today's Winners and Losers," accessed on November 17, 2020. <https://www.forbes.com/real-time-billionaires/#6910cdee3d78>.

⁸⁹ *Forbes*, "Forbes Publishes 24th Annual List of Global Billionaires," April 7, 2020 (with data linked to March 18, 2020). <https://www.forbes.com/sites/forbespr/2020/04/07/forbes-publishes-34th-annual-list-of-global-billionaires/#5e9ca5863edf>

⁹⁰ *Forbes* 2019 World Billionaires Report, *Forbes*, March 5, 2019. <https://www.forbes.com/sites/forbespr/2019/03/05/press-release-forbes-33rd-annual-worlds-billionaires-issue-reveals-number-of-billionaires-and-their-combined-wealth-have-decreased-for-for-first-time-since-2016/?sh=5d71779b45b9>